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	Minutes of Full School Board Meeting 
	

	Held on:
	Wednesday, 5 October 2011
	

	                       Deanery House, Hambrook, Bristol
	

	
	


Present:


Robin While, Chair
Bill Irish, Director School of Primary Care

Paul Main, Deputy Director, School of Primary Care
Ian Kelham, Vice Chair

Michael Harris, APD Quality Assurance

Phil Grimmer, APD Recruitment 

Becca Duffy, APD Bath

Holly Hardy, APD Bristol, S Glos & N Somerset

Jim Morison, APD Gloucestershire

Jon Elliman, APD Swindon & Wilts

John Edwards, APD ARCP

Susan Hartnell-Beavis, Lay Chair
Jenny Hepworth, Lay Chair

John Kyffin, Lay Chair

Shara Paulo, SoPC General Manager

Sheila Pietersen, GPE Pre CCT rep 

Pippa Stables, GPE Post CCT rep
Koyes Ahmed, Chair GP ST Committee

James Playfair, GP Trainers & Clinical Supervisors Representative

Andrew Blythe, UoB PC Dept
Sarah Purdy, Severn Faculty RCGP rep

Andrew Platt, NQGP rep

Jackie Pullin, GP Co-Ordinator
Visitors:  Mark Norman (Frendoc), Kate Reading (BrisDoc), Damian Kenny, David Martin & Colin Burgess (Gloucestershire GPE team), Adrian Curtis & Chris Bevan (Bath GPE team).
1
Apologies  

Alison Amos, Peter Amos, Richard Gale, Pam Gates, Geoff Hogg, Steve Holmes, Rupa Parmar, Davinder Sandhu, Joe Unsworth, Mark Vose, Richard Wharton.
Phil Grimmer mentioned that Alison Amos is no longer Director of the Defence Deanery which may explain her non-attendance.  Marcus Evershed is Director Postgraduate General Practice Education at the Defence Deanery.   
Action:  On behalf of the Board, Phil will contact Marcus to ask if he or one of his three APDs would consider attending the Full School Board meetings as Defence Deanery representative; a non-executive member.

PMN:     On 11 October, Marcus confirmed he would be happy to attend these meetings and Bill cordially invited him on 14 October 2011 to attend the 2012 meetings.
2 Introductions

Robin welcomed all attendees to the meeting including Koyes Ahmed, the new Chair of the GP ST Committee for the training year 2011/2012, Mark Norman, Director Frendoc,
Kate Reading, BrisDoc representative, and members of the GPE teams from Bath and Gloucestershire.
3 Minutes of last Full School Board meeting held on 6 April 2011 

The minutes from this meeting were approved as accurate records.   All action points have been completed.

Items 15 – 19, Patch Quality Panel Reports:  The outcome of this action point will be discussed further against item 16 of this meeting’s agenda.

Item 18, Quality Panel Report for Somerset:  This was deferred for discussion at this meeting.  Please see agenda item 15 of this meeting’s agenda.
4 Minutes of last Mini School Board meeting held on 7 July 2011

The minutes from this meeting were approved as accurate records.  All action points have been completed.
With regard to item 3, Clinical Supervisor Approval/Re-Approval applications, it was agreed at the APD meeting held on 3 August 2011 that the revised application form could be utilised with immediate effect.
Against this item, Jim Morison wished to correct a GP trainer re-approval with regard to Bill Foster, Saintbridge Surgery, Gloucester.    At the July 2010 School Board, Bill was re-approved for three years as a GP trainer in error.  He should have received 3-year approval as a GP clinical supervisor as this practice wishes to concentrate on F2 training and, as such, Bill wishes to be downgraded.  This was granted by the School Board.

Action: Jackie to write to Bill Foster and amend Intrepid records accordingly.

PMN:    Completed 07 10 2011.
5 Matters Arising

Nothing to report.

6 Report from Director SoPC

Bill wished to highlight the following points:-

The SoPC had a successful recruitment round masterminded by Ian Kelham and Hardeep Basan.  123 ST1 trainees were selected.

With regard to the abolition of SHAs, Deaneries will probably be managed by acute Trusts on a temporary basis but it is believed that in the medium term medical education will be managed through Local Education Training Boards (LETBs).  These organisations are positioned between the Deaneries and Health Education England (HEE).  Bill stressed the importance of having Primary Care representation.  HEE will be running in shadow form from April 2012 but will not be operational until 2013.
With regards to personnel matters, Hardeep Basan, Recruitment & Selection Manager, will be commencing maternity leave with effect from week commencing 10 October for approximately 12 months.  In her absence, Clare Whittle, who has been working in the department as a KTP project manager for Quality Assurance, will take over Hardeep’s position.  On behalf of the team and School Board, Bill would like to extend best wishes to Hardeep and her baby and to congratulate Clare on her new appointment.

Richard Wharton, ADP for GP Appraisal, has tendered his resignation with effect from 1 December 2011 as he will be taking up the post of Joint Medical Director, Wilts & BANES PCT.    Bill, on behalf of the Board, would like to extend congratulations and good wishes to Richard and thank him for his work within the SoPC.  A replacement will be appointed in due course.

7
Chairman’s Actions


The five Chairman’s Actions submitted requesting deferral of their re-approval dates were granted to the GP trainers/clinical supervisors concerned.  Please refer to the attached spreadsheet.  
            Action:  Jackie to notify all parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.

            PMN:      Completed 07 10 2011.
8
Trainer Approval/Re-Approval Applications

All eight GP trainer approval applications and 13 GP trainer re-approval applications presented to the Board by the appropriate patch APD were approved.  

With regard to the re-approval of the following trainers, Robin wished to extend his congratulations to these GP trainers on their attainment of an “A” grade recommendation for their practices by the patch APDs:

· Phillip Pemberton, Portishead Health Centre, Bristol
· Simon Opher, Walnut Tree Practice in Dursley   

Action: Jackie to notify all parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.
PMN:     Completed 07 10 2011.
9
Clinical Supervisor Approval/Re-Approval Applications

Five applications for clinical supervisor approval were presented to the School Board members; one from Bristol and four from Gloucestershire.  All were approved.    

Action: Jackie to notify all parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.  


            PMN:    Completed 07 10 2011.  
10
Retirements & Resignations 
· Bath: Michael Harris, Hope House Surgery, Radstock

With effect from 30 June 2011, Michael retired as a GP trainer and has also retired from his practice which will no longer be a training practice.  Michael will continue as APD for QA & Foundation and as a member of the GP Tutor Group.  His re-approval was due for renewal at the July School Board.  Michael was approved as a GP trainer in October 1988; 23 years ago.  He received a certificate and bottle of wine from Bill on behalf of the School Board members and thanked for his contribution as a trainer; Becca mentioned that in July the Bath team presented Michael with a life time achievement award.   
· Bristol: David Bailey, Hanham Surgery

 
David retired from his practice and consequently GP training with effect from the end of August 2011.  He was first approved in 1991 (20 years ago) and was last re-approved for three years in April 2010.  This was mentioned at the July 2011 meeting, however, as David was well known for GP education related matters, Robin wished David’s retirement to be known by all Full School Board members.   

· Bristol: Mike Cohen, Westbury on Trym Primary Care Centre
On 3 October, Mike Cohen wrote to Holly advising her that with immediate effect he would be resigning as a GP trainer due to his heavy involvement in Community Endoscopy.  He was first approved in June 1998 (13 years ago) and was last re-approved for three years in April 2010.  

· Glos: Rachel Khalid, Heathville Medical Practice, Gloucester
 Rachel will not be renewing her 3-year re-approval due at this meeting and will resign as a GP trainer after much consideration due to her practice commitments.  Rachel has been a trainer for five years.  She was approved in September 2006.  Rhys Watkins remains the only trainer at the practice.


Action:   Jackie to send standard letter and certificate of recognition to Mike Cohen and Rachel Khalid and update Intrepid database.
            PMN:      Completed 07 10 11.
11 Planned GP Trainer & Training Practice Changes in the Bath Patch
This item was highlighted at the July School Board meeting but it was felt this should be mentioned at this meeting also.  Becca discussed the attached paper stating various GP trainer changes within the Bath patch which are taking place during the last six months of this calendar year.
12
Review of Trainer & Clinical Supervisor Approval/Re-Approval System

Michael Harris presented the attached paper regarding the revision of the current re-approval procedure and explained the reasoning behind this.  It has been suggested rather than a 3-yearly practice visit by the patch APD/GPE team, this is now moved to a 6-yearly visit but with annual reports from the trainers/clinical supervisors (two sides A4 to keep paperwork to a minimum), 3-yearly peer review and an assessment of teaching every three years.  

The Board agreed that this should be piloted in one patch for six months with immediate effect and then evaluated for recommendations to change.  A roll-out to all patches could then be considered.  Jon Elliman volunteered Swindon & Wilts to be the patch for the pilot.  An interim report will be presented at the April 2012 School Board.  It was suggested that Anthony Curtis, APD Research, could be involved with the evaluation and that the outcome measures could include changes to patch workloads, feedback from trainers about the process and the effect on the Quality Panel discussions.  The model being proposed may hopefully encourage more visits to hospital posts and the sharing of peer knowledge.   
13
Severn SoPC School Board – Action for Reports
Michael Harris discussed the protocol for the attached paper.  This will be revised to include actions which can be taken.  Bill Irish suggested that once this has been carried out and agreed, this paper could be laminated and used as a guide.  Jim Morison flagged up that the Board should be mindful of the statutory actions for which the Board has responsibility.

Action: Michael Harris to update this paper and re-present it at the April SB. 
14

Strengths, Weaknesses & Recommendations for Change from a Non-Executive School Board Member

The main purposes of the School Board (SB) are to consider and ratify changes in policy and provide external scrutiny of the Board’s functioning and effectiveness.  A letter was sent on 26 September 2011 from Robin While to all non-executive members advising them that an item would be included on future SB agendas to allow them to voice their opinions with the intention of changing the way the SB meetings are run and hopefully encourage the non-executive members to have more involvement in making decisions and improvements and feel more valued.  Those non-executive members present were asked to give a brief commentary on what, from their perspectives, they see as strengths and weaknesses of how the SoPC functions with recommendations for change.  

The following non-executive members in attendance gave their opinions as to how they view their roles as follows:-

· Koyes Ahmed, Chair GP ST Committee

Koyes remarked that he felt his role provided a very useful channel for feedback to and from the trainees for any matters of concern.  It provided the trainees with a voice.  Representation could be improved if a patch leadership scholar could accompany the Chair to SB meetings.  No Central Leadership Scholar has been appointed for this current training year.

· Andrew Blythe, UoB PC Dept (rep for Debbie Sharp)
Andrew submitted a report which was attached to the agenda.  He spoke of the relationship between the Faculty and SoPC and their common issues and felt there was scope for pulling resources and more collaboration.  There is a mutual interest for developing F2 doctors to progress into GP work and Andrew is keen for Bristol medical students to remain in the area and apply for specialties offered here.  Andrew also welcomes the ongoing work with GP registrars how to teach third-year students and F2 doctors.  Half of the teaching practices are also training practices.  Opportunities where more collaboration could occur include utilising trainers to lecture at the Medical School, the sharing of visits/inspections to teaching practices, SoPC assisting at medical school assessments and the SoPC having a stand at the welcome evenings for new medical students.

· Andrew Platt, NQGP Representative
Andrew sees his role as a role for contribution and gaining experience.  He agrees with Koyes as he has quite recently qualified and is keen for a career in GP education and being a SB member is an ideal way of seeing how decisions are reached as well as being able to contribute to discussions as applicable.
· James Playfair, GP Trainers & Clinical Supervisors Representative
James believes non-executive roles on the SB are significant although not so well defined.  The SB enables QA reports to be presented but James questions whether these could be discussed outside the SB arena.  He feels it is important to have a trainer as a token GP representative to allow discussions to remain grounded and believes more non-executive roles would hold executive members to account.  However, James does not feel his role represents all trainers and supervisors and neither does he believe he should liaise with trainers and get their views.  He is not sure how to improve his role.
· Sarah Purdy, Severn Faculty RCGP Representative

Sarah thought as her work is independent of the SoPC, it allows her a more objective view.  She believes there is a lot of content which the non-executive members do not need to see e.g. QA visit reports.  More time should be allowed for strategic related issues and performance monitoring.  Perhaps the non-executive members could be provided with a précis summarising each QA report (approx two sides A4).  
Also Sarah feels she is speaking as an individual member rather than a representative of the Medical School and that although she does not contribute between meetings she feels able to do so at the meetings.
· Pippa Stables, GPE Post CCT Representative


Pippa believes the meetings should be used for strategic purposes, accountability and approval criteria rather than rubber stamping approvals and re-approvals.  These could be done at APD level.  

· Kate Reading, OOH Service Provider Representative

Kate applauds the decision of having OOH representation on the SB as it represents the importance of the OOH training role and allows the OOH service providers to work together rather than in competition.  Kate also mentioned that SB assistance will be necessary for retaining OOH teaching when the NHS PCT restructuring is rolled out as there will be financial constraints imposed for education and service provision.  

· Susan Hartnell-Beavis, Jenny Hepworth & John Kyffin, Lay Chair Representation
All agreed their two main roles were to monitor patient safety issues and public finances.  Susan recognised the changes and developments made by the SB which are effective and she feels part of the SB.  Jenny would like more say in approval reports and feels that reports presented are a “done deal” before any chance of discussion at the meeting.  Rather than being told what is happening and feeling that the views of non-executive members are a token gesture, could a summary be provided at the start of each report.  Jenny would like performance monitoring & management, progress and achievements heightened e.g. how many of our trainees pass and fail compared with those nationally.  This would put the public money in context.   
The non-executive representatives stressed they would like to be informed of the annual trainee success and failure rates.  Michael Harris felt the views expressed by the non-executive members had been extremely important and of value.  He will scrutinise the comments given and based upon the discussions at this meeting, will summarise the recommendations in readiness for the next Full SB meeting. It is important for the Board to be made up from lay, executive and non-executive members with input from all sectors.
Action: Michael Harris to investigate improvements in strategy.
15
Quality Panel Report from Somerset
Item 18 deferred from April School Board meeting.  In Steve Holmes’ absence, John Edwards discussed the attached 2011 results.  All GP training practices achieved a “B” grade recommendation apart from Blackbrook Surgery, Hamdon Medical Centre and Harley House Surgery; these three achieved “A” grades for their expertise in GP education 
With regard to the 39 hospital training posts, 20 remained as “B” grades as per 2010 whilst three posts in the Paediatrics Dept at Yeovil were upgraded to “A” from “B”  due to their consistently high recommendations from the trainees who experienced good protected teaching with a high level of support and for being very appropriate for GP training.  Three posts in Obs & Gynae at Yeovil made good continual progress from previous problems and were upgraded from “C2” to “B”.  

Unfortunately, seven posts within the Obs & Gynae Dept at Taunton have been downgraded from “B” to “C1” as concerns have been expressed regarding attendance at GP teaching sessions due to a clash with departmental teaching.  This will be addressed and reviewed in 12 months’ time.    

16
Quality Panels Action Update


The reports discussed at the April 2011 SB meeting are available via our website at http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_reports_and_visits/quality_panel_reports.  

The grading recommendations used for both GP trainee practice placements and hospital posts are as follows:

· A   = Excellent (superb continued improvement)

· B   = Satisfactory (3-year approval, no significant problems)

· C1 = Action & Feedback (3-year approval, significant problems identified)

· C2 = Action Soon (major problems identified, re-approval shortened to 12 months)

· D   = Unsatisfactory & Immediate Action (GP director and Dean normally involved) 

Please see the attached summary listing the 2011 Quality Panel hospital trainee posts causing concern for our trainees and/or with regard to patient safety issues.  On behalf of the School Board, Robin had highlighted their concerns and recommendations to the senior hospital executives as appropriate and these posts have been followed up by the patch APDs since the April meeting.   
Bath
· Medical Assessment Unit (MAU):  The problem with the trainee not being released for training is current under discussion and visits have ensued.

· Psychiatry: Currently under discussion and will report back.

· Rheumatology: Under discussion.

Becca Duffy will continue to monitor feedback for these three posts.

Bristol, North Somerset & South Gloucestershire

· Gynaecology, A & E, Gastroenterology: These three posts at the Weston General Hospital were visited in May.  The atmosphere had improved greatly and Holly was very impressed with the changes that had been made to rectify matters.  With regard to A & E, to address the lack of supervision problem, patients have been relocated to ensure they are monitored within the same area and more consultants have been employed.
· Care of the Elderly (CoE):  North Bristol Trust was visited in June.  Problems had arisen due to workload rota pressure due to maternity and sick leave.  This has now been addressed.  Trainees are also being released to attend outpatient clinics.  

Gloucestershire

· Trauma & Orthopaedics: This hospital post lacked adequate cover due to inadequacy of middle grade OOH cover and inadequacy of an induction process for trainees new to the department.  Two follow-up visits have taken place since the April SB meeting and the middle grade OOH cover is now more available to the trainee.  A third follow up meeting will take place later this month with trainees in attendance.  
· Paediatrics: The department will look at how GP training was occurring in other patches.  
· Cardiology: Trainee unaware of whom his clinical supervisor is.
· Oncology/Palliative Care: Cancelled teaching sessions and ad hoc contact with clinical supervisor.
· Respiratory: Difficulties are due to working at two locations.  Feedback is required prior to the next visit planned for February 2012.
Swindon & Wilts
· Elderly Care: Jon Elliman aware of major improvement once the hospital trust had been advised we would withdraw our trainee!  There has been a complete service re-design as a consequence and we hope that the problems identified will be remedied through this. 
· Obs & Gynae:  Martyn Hewett will revisit within the next few weeks.Jon Elliman has written a letter congratulating the trust on the improvements made.
· Psychiatry: The problem highlighted was due to staff issues which have now been resolved.
Somerset

· A & E, Obs & Gynae:  The problems highlighted were due to trainees not being released for training.  This is being addressed and is due for review again in December. 
In summary, hospital visits and discussions have taken place regarding all trainee hospital posts highlighted.  The patch APDs will continue monitoring progress to ensure ongoing improvements are being made.
17
2010/2011 Combined Quality Panels Report

The cumulative Quality Panel data for the GP VTS training programmes held in each of the five patches was made available at the end of July 2011.  The new “end of hospital post” questionnaire will assist the Quality Panels discriminate between posts that do/do not meet minimum standards and posts that show excellence.
18
QA Visit to Gloucestershire by Bath presented by Becca Duffy with reply from Jim Morison and his GPE team
The visit to the Gloucestershire GP Education team took place on 31 August 2011.  Becca Duffy presented her report; copy attached, which gave Bath’s findings, feedback and recommendations.  Adrian Curtis and Chris Bevan attended the SB meeting representing the Bath GPE team who took part in the visit.  

The overall impression was that the day was full, worthwhile and Becca’s team were very impressed with Gloucestershire’s relationships within the GPE team and with the GGPET.  Their training programme and CPD education resource was very good. Continually reviewing and updating procedures and processes.  Recommendations from a previous QA visit had been addressed.  The highlights of the visit were as follows:
· New induction sessions introduced in early August were timely and relevant and very positive feedback had been received from the trainees.  It was useful to separate these from the residential courses.   

· Two residential courses – much valued by both trainees and GPEs.  One takes place prior to the CSA exam which is appreciated.  

· The communication skills teaching theme that runs throughout the course.  The CSA preparation course that Damian Kenny ran for trainees re-sitting the CSA across the Deanery together with his work leading the development of a course for future trainees who are unsuccessful or deemed to be at risk of failing the CSA; both are worthy of highlighting.  

· Perception amongst the trainees that they receive a lot of teaching and support for which they are very appreciative.  The teaching is more intense at the start of the year when trainees are most in need but no more training is given than any other patch.   

Jim Morison was accompanied at the SB meeting by members of his GPE team; Damian Kenny, Colin Burgess and David Martin.  Jim thanked Becca and her team for their appreciation of his patch’s teaching methods.  He also recognises the wealth of experience, creativity and value of his GPE team.  Jim is very aware that he needs to look at succession planning within this team which provides a well organised HDRC across all three years of the GP training programme; especially if current standards are to be maintained.  

Increasing trainer capacity within existing training practices as well as seeking new training practices in some locations is necessary.  Many existing trainers will shortly be coming up for retirement.  However, Jim feels he is physically restricted somewhat as to location when placing trainees.  The patch is being restructured due to the changes taking place within the NHS and workforce issues are increasing i.e. trainers juggling training workload with health care commitments.  Also, residential workshops will need to be reduced due to financial constraints.  Jim realises there is a lot to think about during the next couple of years with several issues to address.  
Robin thanked Becca, Jim and their teams for their comments.  Both he and Bill recognise the extensive amount of work and time involved in carrying out such a QA visit and in preparing the report.  However, they feel this remains a very worthwhile process.

Koyes Ahmed commented that QA visits are highly valued by the trainees and Gloucestershire trainees are extremely happy with the education they receive.

19 & 20  Quality Assuring Educator Provider Organisations

Jim Morison and members of his GPE team have visited the following five Education Trusts since the April 2011 School Board meeting.  Jim wished to point out that rather than Education Trusts, they are now known as Educator Provider organisations.  The Deanery has an interest in quality assuring the activities of CPD providers who provide post CCT education and more will be visited during the next several months e.g. Weston PLANET, Somerset GPET, Bristol GP Education, Avon GP Education.
Each QA visit was satisfactory within the remit of each individual trust.  Achievements have been highlighted and suggestions have been offered for further improvement.  The gradings allocated are for “kite mark” purposes i.e. the quality of education is supported by the use of the Deanery Quality kitemark logo.  
e He
· Gloucestershire GP Education Trust (GGPET) QA Visit Report
Michael Harris was the lead visitor on 29 June 2011.  
Highlights: 

· Approachable, enthusiastic team; “fresh” feeling

· Increase in membership speaks for itself

· Feedback on the courses has been good and is used to improve subsequent sessions

· Adds value to GP ST training

· Innovative e.g. Ultimate Journal Club

· Established successes e.g. “String of Pearls”

· Quality and quality of courses

· Scholar and Fellow involvement in the programme

· Kite-marking process
· Doc2Docs QA Visit Report
Jim Morison was the lead visitor on 4 May 2011.  

Highlights: 

· A small, friendly organisation without large pretensions providing exclusively learner-led education sessions in an informal atmosphere.

· Bristol Association of Sessional Doctors (BASD) QA Visit Report
Jim Morison was the lead visitor on 11 July 2011.  
Highlights: 

· Quality of education provision offered through the learner-led reflective days
· Leadership of the organisation including the enthusiasm of Dr Hogg
· Planning and content of the three “day” events
· Responsiveness of the committee to its members through feedback and the AGM
· Innovative fee structure
· Responsiveness of the organisation to the revalidation needs of sessional doctors
· Low cost organisation in spite of not actively seeking pharmaceutical sponsorship
· Bath GP Education & Research Trust (BGPERT)

Jim Morison was the lead visitor on 27 April 2011.  

Highlights: 

· Comprehensive Needs Assessment

· Whole team working

· Effectiveness of the four educational co-ordinators

· Support of the trustees in resourcing BGPERT’s administrative activities through a robust business plan

· An open, pragmatic relationship with the pharmaceutical industry

· Use of multiple venues

· Forward planning of education events

· Efficient membership administration

· Supporting specialty trainee membership post CCT

· An early and developing relationship with GP consortia

· CPD support for team members
· Swindon GP Education Trust (SET)
Jim Morison was the lead visitor on 20 July 2011.

Highlights:

· SET has been reinvigorated by Sarah Hands, augmented under Kate Digby and the Steering Committee is about to be led by Liz Alden.  The engagement of the Swindon primary care community with education is evidenced by the growing membership fee.
· The annual planning meeting allows the basis of a programme to be set each year aiding both GPs and STs in their education planning.

· The Football Club seems to be an excellent venue with many advantages over the Academy Centre which is difficult to access.  In particular, the pre-arranged round table grouping of different “grades” of doctor is particularly beneficial to the education process.  

· The financial structure seems highly efficient and benefits from the unity and experience of the administrative team led by Siobhan Timms who are able to supplement their roles in support of SET.

· There are strong line management links through the involved educationalists and the administrators with cross-over links all helping to provide a strong feeling of team unity.

· The team has been able to use its influence to increase the quality of the educational experience for its members by influencing speakers through the use of feedback.
Action: Jackie & Jim to write to each of the above Education Trusts/Organisations notifying them of their kite marking as an educator provider for qualified GPs.

Items 21 – 23: OOH Service Provider QA Visit Reports

These visit reports are available via our website http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_of_out_of_hours_training.  
The grading recommendation given to each of the OOH service providers is based upon the same criteria as the GP trainee hospital and training practice posts.  Visits to OOH providers correspond with trainer approvals and re-approvals i.e. a maximum of three years’ approval/re-approval subject to any major changes or concerns.
21 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – BANES Emergency Medicine Services (BEMS) 
The visit took place on 1 July 2011 and the lead visitor was Becca Duffy who presented her report.  This service provider covers the BANES practices and can only take trainees for OOH training within their own patch.  This provider does not carry out telephone triage; this is handled by Wiltshire Medical Services (WMS) which is a larger service provider.  
Highlights of the visit were as follows:
· Robust induction programme, timetabled to fit into trainee induction.

· High numbers of trainers doing OOH sessions and access to shifts for trainees working in BANES practices.

· Well developed clinical governance system that contributes to an excellent training environment.  

The grade recommended for this provider is “B”.  However, Becca felt reluctant to give a grade as this provider should be graded between “A” and “B” i.e. excellent and satisfactory.  A very impressive service is provided and “B” is perceived as a satisfactory/”meets all requirements” type of service.  The OOH provider organisations are competitive and a “B” grade does not represent the service level provided.   
22 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Frendoc
Presented by Holly Hardy with reply from Mark Norman, Chairman.  Mark was invited to attend the SB meeting as the recommended grade for Frendoc was “C1”.  Where the recommended grading allocated is “C” or “D”, the lead of the visited team is invited to give comments orally and answer any questions. 

The visit took place on 11 May 2011 and the lead visitor was Holly Hardy.  Frendoc provides OOH GP coverage to South Gloucestershire and a part of North Bristol.  It has encouraged its OOH doctors to become clinical supervisors and recently facilitated attendance of five doctors at the School’s last OOH Clinical Supervisors Course.  Frendoc is also able to pay an enhanced rate for supervising doctors with funding from South Gloucestershire PCT.  There is an excellent individualised induction for trainees, which has been positively commented upon by the visiting trainee, and on-site supervision at all times.

The processes for dealing with critical incidents/significant events are robust with feedback to individuals including trainees and follow up on action plans.  Administrative processes are efficient and safe including the checking of trainees’ paperwork.   


At the time of the visit, the items which need addressing before the next visit were as follows:-

· Trainees to be included in the clinical audit process.  Frendoc has now agreed to include the consultations of trainees working independently (green) in the clinical audit process.  Holly suggested the inclusion of amber trainees too as the audit report is a useful feedback tool to be used by trainee and trainer.  
· An increased range of shifts to be made available to trainees.

Both issues were addressed by Frendoc within one month after the visit.  With regard to the second issue, a new clinical rota has been launched with effect from 1 August 2011 ensuring the availability of OOH supervisors during many more shifts.   

Frendoc is aware that more doctors need to be engaged in GP OOH training.  Local training practices will be approached to look for doctors who may be interested in OOH work and more doctors will be put forward to attend forthcoming Clinical Supervisors Courses.  Mark wished to record that the lack of OOH clinical supervisor courses contributed to the lack of supervisors for trainees.  As previously mentioned, five doctors who work for Frendoc had recently attended the course commencing on 22 September being held at their Head Office.  If, however, more courses had been available earlier in the year, Frendoc would have been able to address this situation and would not have been graded C1.
Frendoc will also consider allocating protected time for teaching, feedback and completion of paperwork during each training shift and trainers to communicate directly with Frendoc regarding doctors in difficulty.   

A follow up visit will take place in November; six months since the first QA visit.  The report from this visit will be discussed at the April 2012 SB meeting.  Therefore, the approval and recommended grade will apply for six months.  Mark Norman was keen for an additional comment to be added to the Frendoc report stating that at the time of the SB, the actions had been addressed.  As a commercial, competitive organisation, Mark was anxious for the report and grading to be updated prior to the report being made available to the public domain.  He also wished to add that overall he thought the visit by Holly and her team had been very positive and he had welcomed the visit.  With regard to Mark’s concern regarding the publishing of this report, Michael Harris reminded him that we were assessing OOH training and not the commercial side of Frendoc. 
After much discussion and voting, as the Board has not previously permitted alterations to other QA reports, it was decided this report should remain as it stands.  There is already a comment within the report stating that a “B” grade is expected once actions have been addressed.  

Action:  Michael Harris will look at the process regarding grading recommendations and try to provide a solution.
23 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Clover Centre, Swindon

Jon Elliman was the lead visitor who visited this organisation on 18 May 2011.  The recommended grade given was “B” and Jon presented the report.   The visitors felt the highlights of the visit were as follows:-

· Easy access to sessions/admin support..  
· Induction included on the Swindon GP VTS programme.  

· Excellent supervision.
· Friendly working environment.
Action: Jackie to write to each of the above OOH providers notifying them of their approval as an OOH learning environment.

24 GP Appraisal Progress Report

Richard Wharton was unable to attend this meeting but submitted the attached progress report and details regarding the Trainee Revalidation Pilot.  
GP trainees need to be revalidated as well as qualified GPs.  A pilot programme is taking place nationally between November and December 2011 i.e. during the ARCP panels and the Severn Deanery SoPC is taking part.  
The 20 selected trainees have their ARCP during this period and will be required to submit additional evidence which will be input on E-portfolio.  The ARCP panel will decide whether revalidation is appropriate.  We will check how the trainees selected for the pilot are distributed across patches and send information to the patch APDs in order that they can explain the process to supervisors and encourage trainees to be involved and provide feedback.    
25 GP Trainee Excellence Awards 2011 & 2012
With regard to the GP Trainee Excellence Awards and the Small Group Awards, the evening ceremony took place on 27 July 2011 and was held at Engineers House in Bristol in conjunction with another event organised by the Faculty.  It was deemed a great success.  Robin wished to record his thanks and appreciation to both Anne Whitehouse, Central Leadership Scholar at the time, and Jim Morison for their assistance.  Koyes Ahmed agreed that he and his fellow trainees thought it was a very good initiative to encourage trainees to participate and Pippa Stables wished to put on record how much the GP Education teams appreciated Robin contributing his own money towards the prizes.  

For the Trainee Excellence Awards 2012, it is hoped that the SoPC will be able to secure some funding/sponsorship from the Medical Protection Society (MPS) and other similar organisations; not from pharmaceutical companies.  Bill advised the Board that he had approached the Local Medical Committees (LMCs) but no responses had been received to date.  It was also suggested at the APD meeting earlier in the day that trainers’ groups and workshops may wish to sponsor an award which may result in trainers valuing this process and promoting it to their trainees.   
26 GP ST Issues
Koyes Ahmed, the appointed Chair of the GP ST Committee for training year 2011/2012, informed the Board that 21 trainees make up the committee making it the largest we have had to date.  This should enable more involvement from a wider group of trainees.


Koyes advised the Board that the School website development currently in hand is seen as a very welcome improvement which allows much easier access by the trainees.  Koyes is involved with the trainee section of the website development.  An enquiry E-mail address, Facebook and Twitter have also been set up for trainees.  
Five committee meetings have been scheduled for this academic year as well as several social events.  

27 RCGP Annual Report 

Michael Harris presented the GP School Specialty Training Report for the period 1 August 2010 to 31 July 2011.  This report is available via our website at http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_reports_and_visits/training_report_to_rcgp_and_deanery
28 GMC Survey Results 2011 
The 2011 GMC survey results for trainers and trainees will not be available until 12 October at the earliest.  
29 Annual Deanery Report 

Please refer to item 27.
30 Any Other Business

Representation from OOH service provider organisations has not yet been passed by the Full School Board members.  However, it was agreed that representation at future Full School Board meetings from two of the eight OOH service providers would be helpful.  It was agreed at this meeting that the constitution will be revised to include this addition and that the OOH providers should decide who will attend and from which organisation prior to each April and October meeting.
Robin wished to record that he felt this meeting had demonstrated QA in action and very positive comments had been well received.  All members were asked to comment on this meeting’s performances and it was thought very positive to hear the views of the non-executive members.  Bill added that if the members could concentrate on further developing the Board; more engagement, productiveness and improvement could be achieved.   He felt over the last couple of years, the Board had moved forward 70% but there were still some aspects which could evolve further.
Action: Paul Main to update the School Board Constitution with regard to OOH service provider representation.
31
Dates for Full School Board meetings 2012 

The dates of the 2012 Full School Board meetings are Wednesday, 4 April 2012 and Wednesday, 3 October 2012.  Both will take place in the Blackwell Room, 1st Floor, Deanery House and will commence at 1.00 pm preceded by a buffet lunch from 12.30 pm.


PMN: With agreement from Robin, Bill and Ian, the Mini School Board conference call has been scheduled for Monday pm, 30 January 2012.  Jenny Hepworth will be the Lay representative. 


